
Activate
News, views and support for RCN activists

V
ol

 1
1 

N
o 

8 
 A

pr
il 

20
17

Reps to lead the way and encourage members to 
make their views known in new pay poll

The RCN is calling on every member who works for the NHS 
to respond to a pay poll asking about the personal impact pay 
restraint is having on them and what the College should do next.

Michael Brown, Chair of RCN Council, said: “We believe the 
1% pay cap is a political decision. The UK Government can and 
should value its nursing staff. RCN members are taking second 
jobs and using food banks. They’re exhausted, morale is low and 
it’s affecting the care they’re able to provide.

“Nursing pay has fallen by 14% in real terms since 2010 and I’ve 
no doubt that members are facing extreme circumstances right 
now. This is the time to tell us if you are ready to consider taking 
industrial action.”

The RCN also believes the pay cap is putting patient care at risk. 
More nursing staff than ever before are leaving the profession, 
piling the pressure on an already overstretched workforce, who 
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More than 33,000 nursing staff from countries 
in the European Economic Area (EEA) face 



3

College questions workplace security plans

The RCN has raised serious concerns about the 
closure of NHS Protect, which had a strategic 
overview on violence and fraud in England.

A new special health authority, the NHS 
Counter Fraud Authority (NHSCFA), won’t 
take on all the work of NHS Protect, but will 
focus on tackling fraud across the NHS in 
England. Safety reps should continue to discuss 
any concerns about violence with their local 
security management specialists.

“At a time when violence against staff is at an 
all-time high, there are key questions that have 
yet to be answered,” said Kim Sunley, RCN 
Senior Employment Relations Adviser.

“Who will collate and analyse data on assaults? 
How will national alerts on dangerous individuals 
get circulated and who will ensure standards on 
security, such as safety of lone workers and conflict 
resolution training, are being implemented?”

The RCN has written to health secretary Jeremy 
Hunt and has raised the issue with the NHS 
Staff Council and the social partnership forum.

Advice is available on what to do if members 
have been a victim of, or witnessed violence in 
the workplace, at www.rcn.org.uk/advice

Nominations are open for four positions on the 
Congress Agenda Committee. 

Members are invited to a hustings event at 
Congress on Monday 15 May before voting 
takes place the following day. The results will 
be announced on 17 May and the successful 
candidates will take up their posts immediately 
after Congress.

A nomination form and role descriptor is 
available at www.rcn.org.uk/elections and 
from the governance stand during Congress. 
The deadline for receipt of nomination forms  
is 2pm on Monday 15 May. 

There are more election opportunities coming 
up. Look out for nominations for elections 
opening on 13 May for members of two new 





We must be proactive

I don’t think sustainability and transformation 
plans (STPs) are a good idea. That’s not to say 
the principles behind STPs are wrong. Who 
can argue with better integration of health and 
social care? But this is impossible to do without 
adequate staff numbers and an appropriate 
budget. Investment is needed to make this work. 

This is a huge change. I can’t help but interpret 
it as a subtle method of privatisation. It doesn’t 
appear to resemble the European system. This 
looks like the American system using new 
models of care to me. In the future I fear fewer 
community-based nurses will be employed 
under NHS terms and conditions. 

This is happening so fast and nursing staff hardly 
have time to do their own jobs so they can’t be 
blamed for not being aware enough of what’s going 
on. It’s complicated and confusing – everyone is 
struggling to understand what’s happening. When 
I went to observe a local clinical commissioning 
group meeting, the agenda was more than 400 
pages long. Who has the time to read that? So how 
will you know if you’re asking the right questions?

I think the RCN and the other unions have to be 
proactive and lead the way. If we work together 
we could be a tremendous force on the ground. 
We should be researching and questioning 
everything and thinking about ways to tactically 
delay implementation to make time for genuine 
consultation and challenges. 

Gay Lee is a steward and active in her branch. 
Visit www.rcn.org.uk/stps

Two recent employment 
tribunal cases have 
brought the Government’s 
2015 reforms to public 
service pensions into  
the spotlight.

At the time all serving 
judges were compulsorily 
transferred into a pension 
scheme which provides 
much less favourable 
retirement benefits. 
However, older judges 
were allowed to remain 

members of the former scheme, either until retirement with 
full protection of their retirement benefits, or until the end 
of a tapered period, dependent on their age. 

A recent employment tribunal found the transitional 
provisions treated and continue to treat the claimants less 
favourably than their comparators because of age, sex and 
race. The Government argued they were trying to provide 
protection to a small group with a small number of years 
remaining until their pension age. 

However, the tribunal also found the Government failed to 
show their treatment of the claimants was a proportionate 
means of achieving a legitimate aim. 

Firefighters ruling

Earlier this year another employment tribunal handed down 
its judgment relating to the firefighters’ challenge to the 
changes made and transitional provisions relating to their 
pension scheme. That challenge was unsuccessful. 

We expect these cases to be appealed and we will continue 
to monitor this situation and will take a view whether this 
case law is relevant to the changes made to the NHS Pension 
Scheme on 1 April 2015 and its transitional provisions. 

If members are due to retire or have their employment 
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Team spirit 

The RCN Greater Glasgow Branch is 
leading the way in building a vibrant 
and visible community of RCN reps. 
Lynne Pearce finds out more

“When people ask what I do, I say I nurse 
nurses,” says Garry Campbell, who is an RCN 
steward, safety rep and Chair of the RCN’s 
Greater Glasgow Branch. 

Over the last few years Garry and his colleagues 
have worked hard to reinvigorate the RCN 
locally, with clear success. The number of reps 
in the branch has grown from barely a handful 
a decade ago, to more than 20 today, while RCN 
membership is growing strongly. It’s hard to 
believe this was once a jaded branch with few reps.

Providing as much support as each new rep 
needs has been crucial to attracting and 
retaining them, Garry believes. 

“It’s a wonderful role, but we have to make 
certain we look after our new recruits, 
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Destination Liverpool 

Exciting discussions

By shaping the agenda 
members have already 
made sure Congress 
2017 will be relevant 
and exciting. Among 
the many interesting 
debates on the agenda, 
the RCN Neuroscience 

Forum has submitted a resolution asking RCN Council to 
insist that the Government urgently reviews its management 
of benefits. 

The RCN UK Learning Representatives Committee is 
leading a debate on the risks of employers failing to support 
mandatory training and the RCN UK Safety Representatives 
Committee will reflect the recent Parliamentary debate on 
violence against health care workers by leading a discussion 
on the lack of legislation in this area. The full agenda is 
available at www.rcn.org.uk/congress

Inspiring speakers



A new Labour Research Department 


